
Carrigaline Municipal District 
Cork County Council 

Floor 5 
County Hall 

Cork 
 

10th February 2021 
 
 
TO/ Each Member of the Carrigaline Municipal District 
 
A Chara, 
 
Tionolfar Chruinniú den choiste thuas luaite mar leanas: - 
Please take note that a meeting of the Carrigaline Municipal District will be held on Microsoft Teams 
on Monday 15th of February at 14:00 for the transaction of the following business: 
 

1. Confirmation of Minutes 
 

To consider the confirmation and signing of the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 18th 
January 2021. 
 
2. Matters Arising 

 
3. Correspondence 

 
4. Consideration of Reports & Recommendations 

 
5. Municipal District Officer Report 

 
6. TDF 2021 

 
7. Members Discretionary Fund 

 
8. Cork County Council Community Fund 2021 

 
9. Chun na Ruin so leanas ón gComhairleoir a mheas:/To consider the following Notices of 

Motion in the name of: 

 
Cllr. Liam O’Connor 
1. “To ask the Area Engineer to assess if the closed slipway on the Crosshaven road across from 

the 24hr Filling station could be reopened.” 

2. “That this Municipal District write to the relevant department to formally request that the 

Kilnagleary Bypass Road be named “Cherry Blossom Road” This is the road connecting 

Crosshaven Road to the Forest Hill Roundabout, on the Ferney Road. The road is lined with 

Cherry Blossom tress and therefore would be a very appropriate name.” 

3. “That this Municipal District allocate funds in 2021 to the upgrade of the footpath on the 

Lower Kilmoney Road. A section of a ditch would need to be replaced with a retaining wall 

and the foot path widened to accommodate the high footfall in the area.” 



 
Cllr. Audrey Buckley 
1. “We have a limited time to do a heavy verge cut back. I am asking that we can get areas in 

the Carrigaline MD, areas that have limited footpaths to be cut back. With the many walkers 

now on the roads, this needs to be done, as after March 1st just a light cutting will be done 

which is not sufficient for many of our busy roads. When will cork County Council be 

advertising to local landowners/farmers in regards being responsible for cutting their 

verges?” 

2. “Crosshaven Tidy Towns is looking to see if we can get a water irrigation system input into 

part of the village. With no access to water in the village, gathering large buckets of water 

to water the plants is not sustainable. Tidy Towns has a lot older of volunteers.” 

3.  “I am asking if we can look into hiring ‘Litter Patrollers’ for the summer months. This 

scheme works really well in other councils. I am asking if the Carrigaline MD can please look 

into hiring students for a couple of hours each week for our local beaches. This will allow our 

council workers more time to work on other community work.” 

Cllr. Ben Dalton O’Sullivan 
1. “That the wooden fence in front of the Gleann Alainn/ Rua estate in Ballygarvan be 

replaced.” 
 

2. “Residents have expressed concern about the continuous white line which runs opposite the 
entrance to the cul de sac at Adamstown (near Five Mile). Could the council install a section 
of broken white line in the centre of the road, to allow residents to safely make the turn into 
the cul de sac at Adamstown.” 

 
3. “That SLOW road markings would be installed on the Ballinphellic road in Ballinhassig.” 
 
Cllr. Marcia D’Alton 
1. “That Bus Eireann would be asked to continue their Ringaskiddy service all the way over the 

bridge to Haulbowline Island.   This is additionally important now that Haulbowline Park is 
open.” 

 
2. “That the Municipal District would write to the Minister for the Environment, Climate Action 

and Communications asking that the next review of the Smoky Coal Ban would include 
Crosshaven in the Low Smoke Zone.” 
 

3. “That when the community living along the L2489 (the Raffeen Civic Amenity Site road) 
undertakes a roadside litter pick, they would be allowed free entry to the Civic Amenity Site 
with the collected waste.  The community has identified windblown litter from badly secured 
trailers going to the Civic Amenity Site as being an ongoing problem along the length of the 
road.  If the Council were to make clear plastic bags available from the Civic Amenity Site 
specifically for the purposes of litter picking on the L2489, they could be confident that the 
waste being presented is indeed from roadside litter picking.” 

 
Cllr. Seamus McGrath 
1. “To request a list of all the locations currently earmarked on a rotation basis for the flashing 

speed feedback signs and to request that additional signs be purchased this year.” 



2. “To ask the Council to reconsider the purchase of the old abattoir site in Carrigaline 

(immediately east of Bothar Guidel Bridge along Owenabue estuary). This would be 

potentially excellent additional recreational space in Carrigaline and also a possible access 

point to the estuary.” 

3. “To ask the Engineer to install additional safety barriers along the river’s edge on the Ballea 

Road.” 

10. Votes of Congratulations 

 
11. Any Other Business  


